Ofsted Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T 0300 123 4234 www.gov.uk/ofsted



6 January 2017

Ms Anne Michelmore-Brown Headteacher Giggleswick Primary School Church Street Giggleswick Settle North Yorkshire BD24 0BJ

Dear Ms Michelmore-Brown

Short inspection of Giggleswick Primary School

Following my visit to the school on 29 November 2016, I write on behalf of Her Majesty's Chief Inspector of Education, Children's Services and Skills to report the inspection findings. The visit was the first short inspection carried out since the school was judged to be good in December 2011.

This school continues to be good.

The leadership team has maintained the good quality of education in the school since the last inspection. Your analysis of the school's effectiveness and what it needs to do to improve further is accurate and realistic.

You and your governors reacted promptly and effectively to the sharp decline in the progress made in writing during last academic year. You moved to address the issues that had led to this decline and there is clear evidence from this inspection that the strategies that you have put in place are having a positive impact. You and your governing body are confident that the actions you continue to take will ensure that outcomes improve and that results will be much better next year.

One of the strategies you have employed to improve writing is to strengthen further the links you enjoy with your 'cluster' of local schools. You are now working even more closely together through, for example, a joint project to improve boys' writing. You are also continuing to work with cluster colleagues to check the quality of children's work and share examples of good practice.

You have sought effective support from North Yorkshire local authority. Officers from the local authority have worked with you and early years colleagues to evaluate the quality of the provision and check the accuracy of your assessments of



children's progress. They found these to be good and accurate. Local authority officers are also supporting you effectively in your work to improve writing across the school.

Your staff are very positive about your leadership. They are proud to work at Giggleswick Primary School. The large majority of parents agree that the school provides a good education for their children. Parents with whom I spoke at the start and end of the day were very positive about the school and spoke of its careful, 'family' approach. Their comments about the provision in early years were particularly positive.

At the previous inspection in December 2011, you were asked to improve the quality of teaching further by setting clear lesson objectives and sharing these with pupils so that they knew how well they were doing and what they had to do to improve. When I spoke with pupils and looked in their books, it was clear that, on the whole, they know what they are doing and the progress that they are making. You provided evidence of the way that you check the work of the school and monitor pupils' progress. However, although improved, leaders' analysis of pupils' learning and progress is not consistently detailed enough.

Safeguarding is effective.

There is a culture of safeguarding at the school. You, your staff and governing body take these safeguarding responsibilities very seriously. There is regular and effective training for all staff and governors to ensure that they are up to date in their knowledge and understanding. You, as designated safeguarding lead, have strong links with outside agencies. Your records of engagement with these agencies are detailed and show your careful approach to this aspect of the school's work. You make referrals to the local authority promptly and follow them through effectively.

You and your leadership team have ensured that all safeguarding arrangements are fit for purpose. Records are detailed and of high quality.

Inspection findings

- Children settle well into Reception Year because the school develops strong and open links with parents. Children are happy at school and look forward to it. There are clear routines that children quickly understand and follow. These routines, along with the care that staff take in their work with children, ensure that children are safe. Children, on the whole, develop independence and pleasure in their learning both indoors and outdoors. This is because the environment overall is carefully designed and maintained to support learning and exploration. Staff monitor the progress that children make and use their observations to plan next steps for each child.
- The school's own information, supported by inspection evidence, shows that those children who need more time to reach a good standard of development do so during Year 1. Most pupils make good progress from their starting points in key stage 1 and reach good standards in reading and mathematics. Progress in



writing is less secure. However, inspection evidence shows that pupils are making much better progress in writing. This is because staff identify gaps and misconceptions in pupils' learning more quickly and address them effectively through additional support.

- The teaching of phonics is a growing strength. The proportion of pupils who achieve the standard in the Year 1 screening check on phonics has improved over the last three years so that it is now above average. Least-able pupils in key stage 1 are able to use their phonics skills to read new words correctly. The most able pupils in this group enjoy reading and are able to discuss books with enthusiasm, inferring meaning from cues in the text.
- The school has a broad and balanced curriculum. This 'formal' curriculum is supported by a wide range of extra-curricular clubs and activities, including access to a range of instrumental music lessons. Science is a strength of the school. Pupils are developing effective skills as scientists: collating, analysing and setting out information with increasing confidence as they move up the school. French is also a strength, with high levels of oral engagement from key stage 2 pupils.
- You are successfully tackling last year's weaker performance in writing through a range of strategies. For example, there is more emphasis on writing at length in subjects other than English. In science, for example, pupils' books show that they are using language effectively to describe the results of their experiments. They are also using subject-specific language in their writing with growing confidence. In our conversations about this and other initiatives, it was not clear how you were monitoring their impact. Nor was it clear how you proposed to share, with others across the school community, the success of these initiatives or areas where they needed further refinement.
- Staff know their pupils well. They identify promptly those pupils who are falling behind or those who need additional work to 'stretch' them. When we observed teaching across the school, we agreed that we saw, when it was at its best, both teachers and teaching assistants focusing carefully on and developing what pupils needed to do to move on and develop. This was often through careful questioning that encouraged pupils to think for themselves and develop their resilience. Teaching, although good overall, is more variable in key stage 1. In mathematics, for instance, we saw examples where misconceptions were not promptly tackled.
- The number of disadvantaged pupils at the school is similar to the national average. Their books and the school's own information show that this group of pupils is making good progress in mathematics and reading. Their progress in writing is in line with that of their peers.
- Pupils who have special educational needs and/or disabilities make generally good progress from their starting points. This is because you, as the coordinator for this aspect of the school's work, ensure that staff are well trained and aware of the needs of these pupils. You also work carefully with outside agencies, including the local authority, to ensure that these pupils receive appropriate support.



- Pupils enjoy coming to school. They behave well and relish being challenged in their learning. I saw no examples of low-level disruption. They feel that they are part of a caring community. They sang with real enjoyment and engagement in the Advent assembly. Overall attendance is above the national average.
- Pupils say that they are safe and know how to stay safe. They told me that there is regular training at school that helps them to keep themselves safe in a range of situations, including when online and when riding their bicycles. They said that they knew about and were alert to the range of forms that bullying can take and what to do if it happened to them or to a friend. They said that they would tell an adult. They were very confident that adults at the school would deal with bullying effectively.
- Governors have a clear and realistic view of the school. They receive detailed information from you, but they also have increasingly direct knowledge of the school through links with subjects and areas. They visit often. They use this knowledge to hold you to account for the progress pupils make. They are fully aware of the shortcomings in writing and the strategies that you have in place to address them. They monitor the impact of the school's actions carefully. Although governors hold you and other staff to account for your work in improving the school, formal minutes of governing body meetings lack detail. They are not a sufficiently detailed record on their own to show clearly how the governing body fulfils its role in holding you to account.

Next steps for the school

Leaders and those responsible for governance should ensure that:

- they review the impact of the initiatives to improve pupils' outcomes in writing by the end of January 2017 and regularly after that
- the timetable and criteria used for the monitoring of teaching and its impact on pupils' learning and progress are clearly set out, shared and used to provide a more detailed analysis of this aspect of the school's work
- the records of governing body meetings are sufficiently detailed for the reader to have a clear understanding of the extent and depth of the governors' role in holding leaders to account.

I am copying this letter to the chair of the governing body, the regional schools commissioner and the director of children's services for North Yorkshire. This letter will be published on the Ofsted website.

Yours sincerely

Mark Evans **Her Majesty's Inspector**



Information about the inspection

I focused on the following lines of enquiry during the inspection:

- Is safeguarding effective?
- Does the provision in early years enable children to make good progress from their starting points?
- Are pupils making better progress in writing?
- Is leaders' evaluation of the school's effectiveness accurate and based upon robust evidence?

I met with you to discuss the school's effectiveness and what you had done to ensure that the school continues to improve. I also met with the early years leader, three governors, including the chair of the governing body, and with you in your role as coordinator of the school's work to support pupils who have special educational needs and/or disabilities. I scrutinised a range of documents, including your evaluation of the school's effectiveness. I also scrutinised the school's safeguarding systems, records and associated documents. I checked information about pupils' achievement along with external evaluations of aspects of the school's work and minutes of meetings of the governing body. I considered 25 responses to Ofsted's online questionnaire (Parent View) and the school's own records of monitoring parental views. I visited all classes, most of them accompanied by you, to observe teaching, learning and assessment. I checked pupils' progress in their books, talked formally with a group of pupils from key stage 2 and talked informally with pupils in lessons and around the school at lunchtime and playtime. I enjoyed reading with pupils from Year 2. I attended an Advent assembly at the end of the day. I met with groups of parents at the beginning and end of the day.